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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 8 July 2008, there were present:

Councillors
Mrs S Merrikin (Mayor)



Mr C Howell (Deputy Mayor)



Mrs C Allaway-Martin



Mr D Atherley



Mr C Elsmore



Mr P Kay



Mrs H Lusty

Also present
County Councillor P Chamberlain

PUBLIC FORUM
There were no members of the public present.

62.
APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Cllrs Collins, C Lusty, Phelps and Weston,

District Councillor Bensted and PC Dave McCoy.

63. 
TO RECEIVE DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor H Lusty declared a personal interest in Item 68 on the agenda.

64. 
TO APPROVE MINUTES OF MEETINGS HELD ON 27 MAY AND 24 JUNE 2008 

It was proposed and agreed that the minutes of the meeting held on 27 May 2008 be accepted as an accurate record.

Proposed: 
Cllr Atherley


Seconded: 
Cllr Howell

It was proposed and agreed that the minutes of the meeting held on 24 June 2008 be accepted as an accurate record.

Proposed: 
Cllr Atherley


Seconded: 
Cllr Howell

65. 
MATTERS ARISING

Cllr Howell expressed concern regarding the plot of land at Bluebell Close and asked the Clerk to clarify that the land did belong to Mr Munn.

The Clerk assured the Council that she had seen a copy of the Land registration documents and that the land did indeed belong to Mr Munn.

66.
TO FILL THE OUTSTANDING POSITIONS ON COMMITTEES AND COUNCIL 
REPRESENTATIVES 

Public Safety Committee (1 vacancy) - 


Deferred to next Council Meeting
Gloucestershire Playing Fields Committee (1 vacancy)
Deferred to next Council Meeting

The Halls Charity (1 vacancy) – 



Councillor H Lusty

Drainage Working Party (1 vacancy) –


Councillor Clive Elsmore

67.
UPDATE ON THE PROGRESS OF THE COMMUNITY ENTERPRISE CENTRE PRESENTATION BY CHARLES COATES – GCC

The Mayor invited Mr Coates to give a presentation.

Mr Coates began his presentation by giving Members background information on the scheme, he pointed out to the Council that he is a Property Surveyor and not an Architect and has been Chair of the Community Enterprise Centre Steering Group for 5 years.

The new Enterprise Centre grew out of the need to provide an Adult Day Care Centre in Coleford and a working partnership with Coleford Area MCTi Partnership.  The ground floor would be equipped with a new multi purpose library and the Adult Day Care Centre. The first floor would be used by the Youth service and Coleford Area MCTi Partnership providing an enterprise area. Mr Coates stressed that the building would be multi - functional with all areas being available for others to use. This would include the adult day care centre. 

Gloucestershire County Council was leading the project and the Forest of Dean District Council was providing the site at Old Station Way in a land swap arrangement for the existing site in Bank Street. He believed that the FoDDC planned to develop this site for affordable housing. The majority of the funding is being provided by SWRDA.

Mr Coates informed Members that he hoped that the Planning Application would be submitted within the next 4 weeks.  The plans, at present, are having the design approved and some fine tuning. 

It was hoped that the building would commence late autumn 2008 and would be open for use by the end of August 2009.

The Mayor invited Members to raise any questions regarding this item and issues regarding the inadequate size of the new building, the Over 80’s Club, Dr Charley, youth facilities, an existing memorial garden were discussed.

Cllr Chamberlain explained that the plans and design of the building was governed by the budget and that he was disappointed that it was no longer going to be a flagship building. He praised the work of the Coleford Partnership in staying with the project over many years and of the Development Agency in providing the bulk of the money. 

The Mayor thanked Mr Coates for his presentation.

68.
FUTURE OF THE PUBLIC CONVENIENCE PROVISION IN COLEFORD AND TOWN COUNCIL INVOLVEMENT/DECISION REGARDING OUTSTANDING MAINTENANCE PAYMENT


PRESENTATION BY KEVIN HOWARTH – FODDC

The Mayor informed the Council that apologies had been received late this afternoon from Mr Howarth and that he would now not be able to attend this meeting.

Cllr Merrikin expressed her utter disgust with the District Council for consistently letting the Town Council down.

It was agreed that a letter of complaint be sent to the Chief Executive at the Forest of Dean District Council and that the maintenance payment not be paid until a named officer attends a full Town Council meeting.

69.
COLEFORD TOWN GUIDE

Members agreed to the production of 8000 Coleford Town Guides by Heritage Guides.  

The Clerk was instructed to write to the Girl Guides and to inform Mr Pearce that the town guides would need to be delivered before October half term.

The remaining 2000 copies would be distributed to local Estate Agents, the Tourist Information Centre and other local retailers by Councillors.

70.
FODDC OFF STREET CAR PARKING MANAGEMENT – FUTURE PLAN CONSULTATION 

Cllr Howell gave a report on a recent meeting he had attended with Cllrs Merrikin and Elsmore regarding the above.

Cllr Howell informed Members that the Business Strategy was now in production and urged Members to keep an open mind.

Cllr Elsmore pointed out that the car parks in Coleford were not wholly owned by the FODDC and that any plans to charge would not be enforceable in every car park. 

Cllr Kay was disappointed that this consultation was on-line only, and that not everyone has a computer or access to the internet.  He felt that car parking charges would degenerate Coleford and not regenerate it.

Cllr H Lusty informed members that representatives from the District Council did go out and about in Coleford asking people for their comments.  She expressed her concern regarding other car parks in Coleford especially the car park by the Baptist Church and that people would overload these car parks and also on street parking would increase particularly at St Johns and Cinder Hill.

Cllr Atherley said that if car parking charges came to Coleford it would encourage people to shop at big supermarkets and local traders would struggle to survive as people would not pay for parking to shop in Coleford.

Cllr Howell informed Members that the current 390 car parking spaces would drop to 362 and it was important for the District Council to ask The Council Tax payers for their views on the subject.

Members instructed the Clerk to construct a response from the comments made and send a letter to the FODDC.

71.
TO AGREE TO THE CHANGE OF PAYROLL PROVIDER TO MAKINSON & CO

Members were in agreement to change the payroll provider and instructed the Clerk to make the necessary changes.

72.
TO AGREE TO AN AMENDMENT TO STANDING ORDERS

It was proposed and agreed to the amendment to Standing Orders that minutes of Council meetings held ‘in committee’ should not be placed into the public domain until they have been approved by Council.

Proposed:
Cllr H Lusty


Seconded:
Cllr Allaway-Martin

73.
TO AGREE TO AN AMENDMENT TO STANDING ORDERS

It was proposed and agreed to the amendment to Standing Orders that states should a Council meeting inquorate the Mayor, Deputy Mayor and Clerk should authorise the payment of cheques for works previously agreed.
Proposed:
Cllr Atherley


Seconded:
Cllr Kay

74.
TO AGREE THAT THE COUNCIL PASS £5,000.00 TO THE COLEFORD AREA PARTNERSHIP FOR THE FUTURE COMMUNITY ENTERPRISE CENTRE
It was proposed and agreed that the Council pass £5,000.00 given in a legacy for the new Community Centre to the Coleford Area Partnership for the future Community Enterprise Centre.  

Proposed:
Cllr H Lusty


Seconded:
Cllr Howell

75.
FURTHER TRAINING DAY FOR COUNCILLORS/STAFF

It was agreed for a further training day for all Councillors and office staff to be arranged for September/October 2008.
Cllr Howell suggested that it would be a good idea for Members and staff to meet prior to the next training day to go through and discuss issues of the previous training day which took place last year.

76.
TO AGREE TO THE RECOMMENDATION OF THE IN-HOUSE AUDITORS

The Clerk informed Members that an in-house audit had taken place with Cllrs Allaway-Martin and Howell.  Although some minor errors were found the accounts were in good order.  Ideas and recommendations were suggested by both Councillors which the Clerk agreed to put into practice.

The use of the money in the Council’s High Interest Account was also discussed and Members instructed the Clerk to make enquiries regarding the best possible investment for this money to be placed. Members also requested that the Clerk ask advice from GAPTC and Mr Broome at the District Council.

The Clerk would produce information at the next full Council meeting.

77.
AMENITIES COMMITTEE

Members noted the report made by the Amenities Committee.  

It was agreed that the Committee go to Modbury along with Dave Morris to do a ‘secret shopper’ exercise to identify how successful their campaign had been.

It was agreed that Roger Drury could approach the Book Shop to see if they would be prepared to promote a plastic bag free town.

Proposed:
Cllr Kay


Seconded:
Cllr Elsmore

It was agreed that the quote for the new ladders in the clock Tower from M Tech Engineering be accepted and work to commence immediately.

Proposed:
Cllr Kay


Seconded:
Cllr Elsmore

It was agreed that the Council should write to the residents explaining the situation regarding the condition of ‘no ball games’ having no legal standing.  Advice on the wording should be sought from James Warry Solicitors.

It was agreed a formal approach should be made to the owners of the derelict land behind the green to see if the Council could buy or lease the land.

Proposed:
Cllr Kay


Seconded:
Cllr Howell

It was agreed that the Council should accept the new wording of the Environmental Policy.
Proposed:
Cllr Atherley


Seconded:
Cllr Howell

It was agreed that Nick Adams should do the minimal repairs at KGV pavilion.

It was agreed the Royal Forest Centre be invited to the next Amenities Committee meeting.

Proposed:
Cllr Kay


Seconded:
Cllr Atherley

It was agreed to invite Young Gloucestershire to the next Amenities Committee meeting to explain the budget requirement for the year; give a progress report on what has been achieved; describe what is planned for the forth coming year.

It was agreed that Churches Together be approached to see if the Youth Wise Wagon could be available to Young Gloucestershire.

It was agreed Young Gloucestershire be asked to investigate including other services like Teens in Crisis and GDAS to offer support to the children.

Proposed:
Cllr Kay


Seconded:
Cllr Atherley

78.
BURIAL COMMITTEE

It was agreed that until work at the cemetery was complete any requests for memorial benches be deferred. Once the work is complete Committee to meet and discuss this issue again.

It was agreed that Councillors discuss the Garden of Remembrance at the Annual Inspection in August.

Proposed:
Cllr Kay


Seconded:
Cllr Atherley

79.
OFFICE AND FINANCE COMMITTEE

It was agreed that the recommended grant recommendations be made 

It was agreed that the Annual Governance Statement had been read understood and completed and the accounts should now be sent to the external auditor. 


Proposed:
Cllr Kay

Seconded:
Cllr Atherley

80.
PLANNING COMMITTEE

The decisions taken at the Planning Committee meeting were noted.

81.
MEMBERS REPORTS

Cllr Elsmore reported on a recent meeting he had attended regarding surface water, investigations into this were ongoing.

Cllr Atherley reported that the pothole repairs had now been attended to at The Gorse from Pike House to Gloucester Road.

Cllr Howell reported on the various meetings/events he had recently attended which included the Forest South Parish Partnership meeting at which he was elected as a Councillor Representative on the FODDC Standards Board; GMTF; MCTi; and that he represented the Mayor at the launch of Young Gloucestershire new premises at Gloucester Docks and opened the Festival of Words on her behalf. 

82.
REPORTS FROM DISTRICT AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS 

No reports were made
83.
CORRESPONDENCE

The Council noted the correspondence received during June 2008.
84.
PAYMENTS

It was proposed and agreed that the payments for June 2008 be accepted

Proposed:
Cllr Kay

Seconded:
Cllr Atherley
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting will be held on Tuesday 29 July 2008 at 7pm

There being no further public business, the meeting closed at 8.35pm.
[image: image2.jpg]